Labreche Patterson & Associates Inc.

Professional Planners, Development Consultants, Project Managers

VIA MAIL AND E-MAIL (mplaunt@newmarket.ca)

Qur File: P-375-09 P

June 13, 2014

Ms. Marion Plaunt, MES, MCIP, RPP
Senior Planner

385 Mulock Drive

P. O. Box 328, Station Main
Newmarket, Ontario

L3Y 4X7

Dear Ms. Plaunt:

Re: Final Draft of Newmarket Urban Centres Secondary Plan (Recommended for
Adoption)
Town of Newmarket

As previously advised, we represent A&W Food Services of Canada Inc., McDonald's
Restaurants of Canada Ltd., the TDL Group Corp. (operators and licensors of Tim Hortons
Restaurants), and Wendy's Restaurants of Canada Inc. as well as their industry association, the
Ontario Restaurant Hotel and Motel Association (ORHMA). We are providing this written
submission to you on behalf of our clients after having reviewed the proposed “final” Draft Urban
Centres Secondary Plan to determine if the document would apply to our clients’ current and
future operating interests of drive-through facilities (DTF).

We previously provided a letter dated November 6, 2013 in which we identified our objections to
the initial draft of the Urban Centres Secondary Plan. We have also had subsequent
discussions with you about our objections subsequent to sending our previous letter. A copy of
that letter is attached hersto for your reference as many of our concemns continue to exist in the
final draft of the Secondary Plan. We are providing the following letter as a summary of our
recent telephone discussions and our continuing concern with the final draft.

Based on our review of this proposed new Secondary Plan with our clients we continue to object
to Section 6.4.2. This section states:

New drive-through facilities will not be permitted within Priority Commercial
Areas or in areas fronting on Yonge Street or Davis Drive. New drive-through
facilities will be discouraged throughout the rest of the Urban Centres, and
may only be permitted where supported by an air quality study and a stacking
and queuing report that demonstrates to the satisfaction of the Town that the
stacking and queuing can be entirely accommodated on the subject property,
that the use will not result in negative traffic impacts on Yonge Street or Davis
Drive, pedestrian flow is not impeded, and that there will be no negative air
quality or noise impacts to surrounding uses or activities.
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We object to the proposed DTF prohibitions specifically contained in the first sentence of this
section. As previously discussed, the primary use (in our case a ‘restaurant’ use) will continue to
be permitted in the Priority Commercial Areas (policy 6.4.1) and will continue to accommodate
traffic to access and exit the site whether a DTF exists or not. Other service commercial uses
including restaurants will continue to be permitted along with their associated parking areas.
There is nothing different from a DTF compared to any other permitted service commercial use
other than the required queuing/stacking lane. It has been demonstrated and accepted by the
OMB that a queuing lane (when compared with regular parking spaces) better handles the
movement of vehicles on the site and is a more efficient use of land.

In an earlier discussion with you, you noted that a primary reason for this new policy is that
. vehicle queuing lanes often overflow onto public a street which is not acceptable. Again, to
prohibit a permitted DTF use today at the level of the Official Plan to address possible overflow
situations etc. is clearly not appropriate or justified. In fact, we note that section 5.7 of the town’s
current Zoning By-law already and most appropriately address DTF queuing locations and
associated regulations. Specifically section 5.7.5 i) of the ZBL states “Queuing lanes within
Urban Centre Zones shall not be located in the required front or exterior side yards.” We note
that the “Urban Centre Zones” covers the same geographic areas as the proposed “Priority
Commercial Areas” and areas fronting Yonge Street or Davis Drive. Based on this, the concemn
you previously raised about overflow stacking is already covered in the town’s Zoning Bylaw. As
such, apart from the principle concern/objection we have with a DTF prohibition being within an
Official/Secondary Plan document, as the matter is covered in the ZBL, no rationale exists for
the prohibition when the ZBL covers potential issue.

Further, we note that our clients collectively have seven existing DTF/restaurant locations in the
area proposed to prohibit new DTF. While you have recently advised that policy 14.2.3 “Existing
Uses” would continue to permit the existing DTF, based on our review of the wording of this
policy, we would disagree. Our specific concem with this policy is paragraph ii) of the policy
which states “Replacements of previously approved uses may be permitted in the event of
damage that was outside of the control of the landowner without amendment to the Plan.” Also,
the language used in the remainder of this policy seems to be overly restrictive and not in
accordance with “planning law” and ones rights to rebuild legal non-conforming uses. Based on
this, we object to policy 14.2.3 as it is currently written and could apply to our clients current
DTF operations if policy 6.4.2 iv) is not removed or revised to delete the prohibition prior to the
plan being adopted. For your information, the current operations for our clients in this area are
as follows:

McDonald’'s
4 17156 Yonge St

« 17760 Yonge St

Tim Hortons

s 17310 Yonge St
o 17725 Yonge St
e 191 Davis Dr

AW
» 16650 Yonge St




Wendy's
o« 17728 Yonge St

Since our initial letter, policy 6.4.1 (iv) has also been revised to include the requirement of an
“air quality study” as well as a “stacking and queuing report”. We object to these requirements
which again are not justified in any of the background material and reports prepared on this
proposed new Secondary Plan. We also note that DTF based on excepted evidence and reports
filed with the OMB are not a specific measurable contributor to over “pollution”. DTF rely
primarily on what is termed “pass-by traffic’. DTF locate on existing heavily travelled roads and
rely primarily on that existing traffic for business and are not considered a "primary destination
use”. As such, to specifically require a DTF use to complete an air quality study when much
larger pollution factors and contributors are exempt is not justified or acceptable. As such, we
object to this proposed requirement to complete an “air quality study” in all areas of the plan that
may permit a DTF.

In addition, we object to the requirement to complete a “stacking and queuing report” particularly
when the town's recent zoning by-law aiready contains regulations for queuing size and location
in it that we have to meet. To stipulate that we have to complete an additional report/study in
this regard circumvents the Zoning Bylaw which is not accepiable,

Based on the above, we request that policy 8.4.2 (iv) be removed as written in this proposed
new secondary plan based on the fact that the town’s zoning by-law already addresses matters
for DTF queuing lane location and size etc. as well as the towns powers of Site Plan Control in
Section 41 of The Planning Act of Ontario. Further, we would note as we have previously that a
prohibition of a DTF use or virtually any use for that matter at the level of an Official/Secondary
Plan is not in accordance with OMB case law. If the town wishes to restrict or in justified cases
prohibit a land use, it should be at the level of the Zoning By-law. As we previously noted, we
have seltled matters such as this in many major urban centres recently such as Vaughan,
Mississauga, Hamilton and Waterloo to name a few. Thank you for your consideration to our
comments herein and recent phone discussions and we would very much welcome an
opportunity to meet with you to discuss revisions to the final form of this secondary plan that
would be acceptable to our clients before it is finally adopted by town council.

Finally, please aiso consider this letter our formal request to be provided with copies of all future

notices, reports, and Committee and/or Council considerations and resolutions related to the
proposed Urban Centres Secondary Plan for the Town of Newmarket.

Yours truly,
Labreche Patterson & Associates Inc.

Victor Labreche, MCIP, RPP
Senior Principal




Vijiv

Copy: Andrew Brouwer, Director, Legisiative Services, Town Clerk, Town of Newmarket

(via e-mail: abrouwer@newmarket.ca)

Jason Unger, Assistant Director of Planning

(via e-mail: junger@newmarket.ca)

Richard Nethery, Director of Planning and Building Services

(via e-mail: rethery@newmarket.ca)

Rob Prentice, Commissioner of Development and Infrastructure Services
(via e-mail: prentice@newmarket.ca)

Leslie Smejkal, ORHMA
{via e-mail: [smejkal@orhma.com)

Paul Barron, The TDL Group Corp.

{via e-mail: barron_paul@timhorfons.com)

Carol Patterson, The TDL Group Corp.
(via e-mail: Patterson_Carol@timhortons.com)

Jessica Oliver, McDonald’s Restaurants of Canada Ltd.
(via e-mail: Jessica.oliver@ca.mcd.com)

Susan Towle, Wendy’s Restaurants of Canada

{via e-mail: susan.towle@wendys.com)

Darren Sim, A&W Food Services of Canada inc.

{via e-mail: dsim@aw.ca)




Labreche Patterson & Associates Inc.

Professional Planners, Development Consultants, Project Managers

VIA MAIL A}

Our File: P-375-09 P

November 6, 2013

Ms, Marlon Plaunt, MES, MCIP, RPP
Senlor Planner

208 Mulock Drive

P. 0, Box 328, Station Main
Mewmarket, Onlarlo

L3Y 47

Dear Ms. Plaunt:

Re:  Draft Mewmarket Urban Centres Sacondary Plan
Town of Newmarket

We represent ABW Food Services of Canada Inc., McDonald's Restaurants of Canada Lid., the TDL
Group Corp. (operators and licensors of Tim Hortons Restauranis), and Wendy's Restaurants of Canada
inc. as well as their industry association, the Ontario Rasgtaurant Hotel and Motel Association (ORFMA),
We are providing this written submission 1o you on behalf of our clients after having reviewad the
proposed drafi Urban Centres Secondary Plan to determine i the document would apply to our cllents’
current and fulure operating interests. Pleass accapt this as our writen submission on the subjent
matiar.

ORHMA is Canada's largest provincial hosplality Industry association. Represanting over 11,000
buginess estabilshments throughout Ontario, s mambers cover the full specitrum of Tood service and
accommadation establishments and they work closely with Its members In the quick service restaurant
industry on matlers related to drive-through review, regulations and guidalines.

With the assistance of Labreche Patterson & Associates Inc., ORHMA has a strong resord of working
collaboratively with municipalities throughout the Provings 1o develop mulually satisfactory regulations
and guidelines that are falr and balanced in bath approach and implementation for axisting and new drive-
through facilites ("DTF".  These planning-based solutions are most often apscific urban design
guidelines for drive-through faclliies and may include specific zoning by-law regulations that typloally
relate to minimum justified stacking/queuing requirements and sethack relative fo the actusl DTFqueving
lane of the restaurant,

The ORHMA and the noted member brands have requestad that we review the proposed draft Urban
Cantres Secondary Plan for the Town of Newmarket to determine if the document would apply to their

operating interests. The following is a summary of our review:

Section 8.4.2 () is particularly concerning for our cllents as it will greatly reduce their opportunity for
future development within the Urban Centres area. This section states:

New driva-through facilities will not be permitted within Priorfty Commercial Areas or in
areas fronting on Yonge Stest or Davis Drive. New drive-through facliities will be
discouraged throughout the rast of the Urban Centres, and may only be permitted
where & stacking and queuing study has demonsiraled lo the satisfaction of the Town
that the stacking and queuing can be entirely accommodated on the subject propertly,
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thet the use will not result in negative traffic impacts on Yonge Sirset or Davis Drive,
padesirian flow is not impeded, and thet ihere will be no negative alr quality or nolse
impacis fo surrounding uses or aclivitles.

We disagres with proposed DTF restrictions as this unjustly limits the possibility of developing new DTE
uses anywhere within the Urban Centres area sspactally in Priorily Commercial Areas and along Yongse
Street and Davis Drive. We are not sware of any planning justification that has been complated to justify
this proposed policy of this Secondary Plan.

Firally, we ara of the opinion that DTF should be parmitted wherever a restaurant is permitied. The
following Is an exiract from the draft SBacondary Plan which Identifles the pearmitied uses within the Priorily
Commercial Areas:

8.4.1 Pricrily Commercial Areas
i Within Pricrily Commerclal Areas, stresi-velatad commerclal usss, nchuding
retaif stores, restauranis, personal and business services, professional offices or
publle institulional uses shall be reguired on the ground floors levels of all
bultdings fronting on the public sireefs,

Restaurant uses are not simply a permitted use, In fact, they are one of the required uses for the ground
floor of all buildings In Priority Commercial Areas. Currerdly, there are several existing restaurants in
these areas, several of which have DTF. New restaurants proposed In this ares will not be permiited to
have a DTF but will still be required to provide parking spaces al a presuribed rate. The OMB has
previously accepted that restaurants with a DTF requirs fewer parking spaces than o restawrant without 2
DTF as more vehicles can be accommodated in a queulng lane than In raditlonal parking area layouts,
This not only results in a more efficient use of land but also, when designed appropriately, reduces
congestion within the sita. Prohibifing DTF in these areas will not aliminate the overfiow of vehicles onlo
ihe public right-of-way as vehlcles will continue to access the site and will raguire a place fo perk. I
overflow of vehicles are ocourring In this area onto the public street, naw zoning regulations and alte plan
control standards are justified, not a prohibition. .

Secondly, It is not necessery to 'discourage’ and further restrict the developraent of DTF throughout the
rast of the Urban Centres through the explicht requirement for a stacking and queuing study. These
studles can be requested through Site Plan Control and therefore do not need to be epacifically listed In
the Secondary Plan. No other land uss within the Bavondary Plan requires apectic studies In order o be
deamed a permitted use. This is not justified and should be remaoved at the level of new Cfficlal Plan

policy.

Thirdly, we request that the following text from section 8.4.2 {iv) ba removed entirsly: *... and thet there
will be no negative air quellly or noise Impacts fo sumrounding uses or activities.” Peer-roviewad research
has considered the impact of DTF on alr quality compared with regular parking aress and has concluded
thal DTF have the same and offen Jess affect on air qualily than regular parking areas. Additionally,
studies of raffic flow through DTF have shown that a restaurant with a DTF can process more vehicles
quicker and more afficiently than an identical resieurant without a DTE. Therefore a restaurant with g DTF
should require less parking than an identical rastaurant which does not have a DTE, This has been
implamented succassfully In other municipalities. The only noise source that Is unique to a DTF (and not
& ragular parking area) Is noise from the speaker box. This is commonly mitigated to appropriate levels
through barriers such as landscapling (vegetation and fences); details of which can be provided by a
qualified engineer through the Site Plan approval process.

Finally, we object to the prohibition of new DTF within Priority Commercial Areas and on lands fronting
onto Yonge Street or Davis Drive. Currently, there are several DTF within these areas. Of thess, most are
located within a plaza area and do not have direct access onto Yonge Straet or David Drive, During peak
hours a DTF may overflow Into the surrounding parking area or onto @ collector road. As mentioned
above, a new DTF can be designed {o eliminata the impact on adjecent traffic flow through site plan
control.




Based on the above, we reserve the fight to provide additionsl comments regarding the potential impact
of the proposed Urban Cenires Secondary Plan on our clients’ current and future operating interests
based on any fulure released drafis of the propesed Urban Centres Secondary Plan, Thank you for your
consideration to our comments hersin and wo ook forward to working with you fo mutuslily rescive cur
SONCENES,

Finally, please also consider this letter our formal request to be provided with copies of all future notices,

reports, and Commites andfor Council conslderations and resolutions related o the proposed Urbarn
Cenires Secondary Plan for the Town of Newmarkat.

Yours truly,
Labreche Patierson & Asseclates Ine,

W Ly

Victor Labrache, MCIP, RPP
Senlor Principal
Vi

Copy: Andrew Brouwer, Director, Legisiative Services, Town Clark, Town of Newmarke?
{via o-mell: sbrouwerfy ewmarkel.co) :

Loslie Bmejkal, ORHMA
{via o-mail: [smefkal@orhmea.com)

Sean O'Meara, The TDL Group Com.
{vis g-mail: DMe wions,

Susan Towls, Wendy'
{via e-miall: susan.fo

Darren Sim, AW Food Services of Canada Inc.
(via e-mai: delmiaw.ca)




